






  

 

 

 

855 Front Street | P.O. Box 4759 | Helena, MT, 59604-4759 
Phone 800-332-6102 or 406-495-5000 | Fax 406-495-5020  

Fraud 888-MT-CRIME or 888-682-7463 | TDD/TYY 406-495-5030 
montanastatefund.com | safemt.com 

 
June 4, 2025 
 
 
The Honorable Governor Greg Gianforte 
Office of the Governor 
1301 E. 6th Ave. 
Helena, MT 59620 
 
RE: Senate Bill 394 
 
Dear Governor Gianforte: 
 
As Montana’s not-for-profit workers’ compensation insurer, Montana State Fund appreciates the 
opportunity to provide data and analysis to inform workers’ compensation policy decisions that impact 
Montana employers and injured workers. MSF insures approximately 23,000 employers across every 
county in the state and across more than 300 classification codes. We strive to provide accurate and 
reliable information to the legislative and executive branches to ensure a functional and sustainable 
workers’ compensation system for employers and their employees.  
 
During the 69th legislative session, the Montana Legislature passed Senate Bill 394 (Sen. Neumann). 
Senate Bill 394 provides for workers’ compensation coverage of posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) for 
first responders without the requirement of a physical injury. This was the second such bill of the session 
(HB552—Rep. Reavis); the other bill did not pass out of House Appropriations.  
 
MSF has maintained an “informational” position on SB394, as we believe benefit expansion or contraction 
represent key policy decisions best resolved by the legislative and executive branches. 
 
Throughout the process, MSF responded to numerous inquiries and provided data as requested. In 
keeping with our neutral stance, we have refrained from introducing new analysis that was not discussed 
during the session. Below is a summary of MSF’s analysis of SB394 for your review and consideration: 
 

1) The Montana Workers’ Compensation Act (the “Act”) provides coverage for physical and mental 
conditions arising from a physical injury or occupational disease (known as “physical-physical” and 
“physical-mental” claims, respectively). Montana law currently does not provide for coverage of 
“mental-mental” claims – i.e. claims for “mental injur[ies] arising from emotional or mental 
stress.” Kleinhesselink v. Chevron, USA (1996) 277 Mont. 158, 163, 920 P.2d 108, 111. The basis 
for this exclusion is set forth in the legislative public policy declaration found at § 39-71-105, MCA. 
In providing coverage of PTSD claims for first responders, SB394 would establish the first 
entitlement to coverage of a mental-mental injury or occupational disease under the Act. 
 

2) The National Council on Compensation Insurance (“NCCI”) performed an analysis of the cost to 
the workers’ compensation system associated with SB394 as originally drafted. NCCI indicated the 
legislation would result in an indeterminant cost increase for Montana employers with a 



 

 

substantial portion of the costs impacting governmental entities (city, county, and state levels) as 
the primary employers of affected employees. Therefore, governmental entities would bear the 
bulk of costs associated with SB394. 

 
3) NCCI’s analysis concluded, “if enacted, the expected cost impact to an individual first responder 

classifications in Montana could be significant,” with “significant” defined as an overall impact of 
greater than three percent with no upper bound indicated. 

 
4) MSF estimates the total cost to the workers’ compensation system of SB394 (as amended) to be 

$897,796 in FY2026. As the state’s largest workers’ compensation insurance carrier and the 
insurer of both the State of Montana and many governmental subdivisions, MSF would likely be 
the insurer most impacted by SB394. Specifically, MSF estimates an increase in annual claim costs 
of $697,527 relating to MSF’s insured employers. Costs in FY2026 specifically attributable to the 
State of Montana are estimated at approximately $101,000. This analysis is based upon similar 
laws and studies conducted when PTSD entitlements were enacted in other states.  

 
5) The fiscal note identified a technical concern relating to the potential for a constitutional Equal 

Protection challenge. It indicated that while SB394 provides PTSD coverage for first responders, 
all other classes of employees would be excluded from such coverage. Montana State Fund has 
no opinion on the likelihood of either a legal challenge, or the success thereof, on this basis.   

 
Montana State Fund appreciates the opportunity to provide input on this matter. If SB394 is signed into 
law, MSF looks forward to working with stakeholders to administer the benefit. Likewise, if the legislation 
is vetoed, MSF would support stakeholder collaboration regarding solutions to the legitimate concerns 
this legislation seeks to address. 
 
Thank you, again, for including MSF in this process and we stand ready to provide any information 
necessary to assist you further.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Holly O’Dell 
President & CEO 
MSF 
 
 
CC: Sen. Cora Neumann 
 



 

 

 

June 2, 2025 
 
Governor Greg Gianforte 
Office of the Governor 
1301 E. 6th Ave. 
Helena, MT 59620 
 
Dear Governor Gianforte: 
 
As Director of the Department of Administration, I am responsible for managing the workers’ 
compensation insurance coverage for all state agencies. The Workers’ Compensation 
Management Bureau (WCMB), under my leadership, works closely with state agencies and 
the state’s workers’ compensation insurer, Montana State Fund, to help agencies prevent 
injuries at work, manage state employees’ workers’ compensation insurance claims, and 
assist state agencies in returning injured state workers to work timely.  Under your 
administration, through good stewardship and strong leadership, the WCMB has been able 
to decrease the cost of workers’ compensation insurance coverage by reducing the number 
of wage-loss and medical-only claims filed. During this session, however, the 69th 
Legislature approved a bill that will increase costs to the workers’ compensation system and 
threaten the progress we have made in controlling premiums, by expanding workers’ 
compensation coverage to include post-traumatic stress disorder. 

Senate Bill 394 (SB 394) requires workers’ compensation coverage for post-traumatic stress 
disorder for first responders.  For the purposes of this bill, first responders only include 
firefighters, law enforcement officers, and emergency care providers as defined in 50-6-
202(2) MCA.  Today, workers’ compensation coverage does not provide coverage for 
emotional injuries without a corresponding physical injury.  Expanding workers’ 
compensation coverage to include post-traumatic stress disorder as a compensable claim 
for first responders working for state agencies will increase state agency workers’ 
compensation premiums a minimum of $100,000 annually and would be a significant shift 
in state policy with significant implications to the workers’ compensation system. 

By limiting the classification of employees who will receive expanded benefits for post-
traumatic stress disorder under SB 394, there is also concern the state could be subjecting 
the state and employers to inequitable treatment.  Every state employee makes a choice to 
serve the public, and in that capacity, many state employees who are not classified as “first 
responders” under SB 394 encounter stressful and traumatic circumstances.  Corrections 
officers, child and adult protective services workers, care providers at state institutions, and 
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others, may be exposed to unavoidable alarming and distressing events and circumstances 
in the course of performing their duties.  Yet only employees in select groups defined by the 
bill would be eligible for this expansion in coverage. 

Other states have wrestled with the challenge of providing workers compensation coverage 
for public sector workers who are exposed to trauma in the course of their work, and have 
done so in a way that is thoughtful, cost-conscious, and comprehensive.  If you elect to veto 
SB 394, during the interim we could work with industry, stakeholders, and other states to 
determine what solutions would work best to address these types of injuries in Montana for 
all without damaging the current workers’ compensation system.  Other states have created 
successful programs that have done just that, and we believe Montana can do the same.  In 
the spirit of financial responsibility, economic leadership, and overall equity to all, we 
respectfully request that you carefully consider whether SB 394 is aligned with your goal to 
carefully and conservatively manage state finances and ensure a stable and effective 
workers’ compensation system in the state. 

In the meantime, when public employees and first responders require assistance with post-
traumatic stress disorder, we will encourage them to take advantage of the resources 
provided through our Employee Assistance Program.  The Employee Assistance Program is 
available to employees and members of their household, and it includes counseling services 
for a variety of situations.  These services include but are not limited to dealing with work-life 
assistance and crisis intervention services.  Counseling services are provided for stress, 
anxiety, or depression.  The program offers services that are short-term in nature but 
provides an avenue for participants to transition to longer-term counseling resources, as 
needed. 

We are committed to supporting all first responders and honoring the sacrifices they make 
for Montanans day after day. 

Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Misty Ann Giles 
Director 
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RE: Veto Request – SB 394 (Workers’ Compensation Coverage for PTSD in First 
Responders) 
 
Governor Gianforte, 
 
For decades, the Montana Chamber of Commerce has worked to help shape a workers’ 
compensation system that balances fair treatment of injured workers with cost stability for 
employers. SB 394 would disrupt that balance. 
 
While we deeply value first responders and recognize the emotional toll their work can take, 
this bill takes a piecemeal approach to a broad societal issue—post-traumatic stress 
disorder in the workplace. Expanding workers’ compensation coverage for PTSD solely for 
first responders, while excluding others who face similar trauma—such as teachers, ER 
staff, or detention officers—creates inherent inequities and opens the door to further 
fragmented expansion.  We expect the Montana Supreme Court would rule that the 
benefits created by SB 394 apply to all workers, public and private, which would 
spread the cost to all sectors. 
 
This bill significantly alters a system that has functioned effectively for decades. It 
introduces uncertainty, potential litigation, and increased costs—particularly for local 
governments—without fully understanding the broader consequences. The National 
Council on Compensation Insurance (NCCI) estimates a minimum 3% increase in costs 
just for first responders, with likely upward pressure on all employers. 
 
Other states have begun exploring broader, more sustainable solutions outside of the 
workers’ comp system. Georgia, for example, created a separate PTSD benefit program for 
first responders under municipal healthcare and disability plans—avoiding disruption to 
workers’ comp while still providing critical support. 
 
We urge you to veto SB 394 and instead call for a comprehensive study to evaluate better, 
fairer, and more fiscally responsible ways to address work-related PTSD across all sectors. 
We are ready to be part of that process. 
 
This issue deserves a thoughtful, inclusive solution—not a piecemeal change to a system 
that affects every Montana employer and worker. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Todd O’Hair 
President & CEO 



 

 

Honorable Greg Gianforte                   June 9, 2025 

Governor of Montana 

P.O. Box 200801 

Helena, MT 59620-0801 
 
RE: SB 394—Request for Veto and Comprehensive Study Commission 
 
Dear Governor Gianforte: 

The Billings Chamber of Commerce represents Montana's largest business community, and we write today 

regarding Senate Bill 394's well-intentioned but incomplete approach to first responder PTSD coverage. While 

we strongly support our first responders—we successfully led the most recent safety levy to add needed public 

safety personnel—we believe this legislation creates more problems than it solves. 

SB 394 provides limited coverage that excludes many first responders while potentially destabilizing Montana's 

workers compensation system. The bill's narrow scope covers only certain employees while leaving others—

including detention officers, emergency dispatchers, and other essential personnel—without protection. This 

creates operational inconsistencies that will burden employers and generate future litigation costs. 

We respectfully request two actions: 

1. Veto SB 394. The bill's incomplete coverage will likely generate additional legislative demands, administrative 

complexity, and legal challenges. Montana's current workers compensation system excludes emotional injuries 

without corresponding physical injuries—a clear standard that has provided predictable costs and 

administrative efficiency. SB 394 partially dismantles this system without comprehensive replacement, creating 

uncertainty for employers and insurers. 

2. Establish a study commission for comprehensive reform. Georgia recently implemented a successful model 

that provides PTSD benefits through their municipal healthcare system rather than workers compensation. 

This approach delivers actual benefits—including lump sum payments and up to three years of disability 

coverage—while maintaining system integrity and cost predictability. 

We urge you to veto SB 394 and initiate the comprehensive review process that will produce lasting, effective 

solutions for all Montana first responders. 

Sincerely,  

 

 

 

Daniel J. Brooks 

Vice President, Business Advocacy 

Billings Chamber of Commerce 
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June 9, 2025 

 

Honorable Greg Gianforte 

PO Box 200801 

Helena, MT 59620-0801 

 

RE: Veto SB 394 and Create Study Commission on PTSD Issues 

 

Dear Governor Gianforte, 

 

We are asking you to veto senate bill 394. In my own family I have a son and a nephew that are first 

responders, and I want nothing but the best for them and the tough job they perform. However, this bill 

is not the best way to support them, and their peers, in the case of PTSD issues.  

 

PTSD issues are real and serious issues, not just for first responders. What if an employee at any 

business, heaven forbid, is a victim or a witness of a workplace shooting. Shouldn’t they also benefit 

from the benefits of a well-structured PTSD program. The exclusion of workers in general from this bill 

will set the state up for additional legislative confusion and interpretation. It would be better to craft a 

bill that takes care of all Montana workers, in a positive and comprehensive way.       

 

Secondly, how PTSD is defined is very difficult to address and how much care is required can be hard to 

determine. An x-ray can clearly diagnose a broken foot, and physical therapy can clearly identify 

strained muscle. Determining the severity of PTSD, and what is considered a positive outcome, is a bit 

more difficult.  

 

Third, in order to maintain the stability of the current Workers’ Comp system due to the difficulty in 

identifying the economic impact or treatment of PTSD a commissioned study should be implemented. 

Certainly, there are examples from other states that can be watched and monitored to assess their 

effectiveness.      

 

Currently Montana workers who may experience PTSD have other ways to seek retribution, and 

generally have access to other benefits, such as their Health Plan and other disability benefits.  

 

SB 394 would significantly alter the Workers’ Compensation landscape based on a quick desire to cover 

our first responders without recognizing fully, the impact this bill may have. It does not do enough to 

address the problem and creates other problems along the way. 

 



I am fully in support of supporting Montana Workers that need help, due to a workplace injury. 

However, let’s make sure we understand what we need to do to help them get better in a safe and 

well understood direction.  

 

Respectfully, 

 
Chris Hopkins 

Trust Administrator 

Montana Health Network Workers’ Compensation Trust   
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